



## Submission of Questionnaire on Racism and the Right to Health

The <u>HIV Legal Network</u> and the <u>Centre on Drug Policy Evaluation (CDPE)</u> are grateful for the opportunity to complete this questionnaire and inform the Special Rapporteur on the highest attainable standard of physical and mental health's forthcoming report to the General Assembly on the theme of racism and the right to health.

## **Contact Details**

Please provide your contact details in case we need to contact you in connection with this survey. Note that this is optional.

Type of Stakeholder (please select one)	☐ Member State ☐ Observer State ☐ Other (please specify): Civil Society
Name of State Name of Survey Respondent	HIV Legal Network Centre on Drug Policy Evaluation
Email	schu@hivlegalnetwork.ca nazlee.maghsoudi@mail.utoronto.ca
Can we attribute responses to this questionnaire to your Institution publicly*?	Yes No Comments (if any):
*On OHCHR website, under the section of SR health	

## **Key Questions**

1. What are the main ongoing manifestations of racism, and related forms of discrimination enabled by racism that may be prevalent in your country in the area of the right to health broadly including in underlying determinants of health, health outcomes and access to health care?

Canada's drug control framework is rooted in, and reinforces, systemic racism, and acts as a persistent barrier to realizing the right to health. Colonial, racist, and anti-immigrant beliefs drove the development of early drug and alcohol laws in Canada: in 1869, the *Gradual Enfranchisement Act* first criminalized selling alcohol to Canada's Indigenous people. By 1908,

anti-Asian sentiment led to the passage of the *Opium Act*, Canada's first anti-drug law, ii which was followed by the criminalization of cannabis in 1923, stemming from anti-Black racism. iii

Today, this punitive approach to drugs continues to shape Canada's drug control framework under the federal *Controlled Drugs and Substances Act* (CDSA). Under section 4(1) of the CDSA, unauthorized possession of a substance for personal use (or "simple drug possession") is a criminal offence. The penalty for contravening this provision depends on the substance and how it is "scheduled" and can range from a fine to a maximum 7-year sentence. "Trafficking" is prohibited under section 5 of the CDSA and defined to include any act of selling, administering, giving, transferring, transporting, sending, or delivering of a controlled substance – or offering to do any of these things – unless authorized by a regulation, whether for a profit or for free. The maximum penalty upon conviction for trafficking, or possession for the purpose of trafficking, is life in prison.

Canada's approach to drugs has done catastrophic harm, fuelling deadly stigma, epidemics of preventable illness and death, and widespread, systematic, and egregious violations of human rights. Criminalizing drugs has erected barriers to health care vi and exacerbated health-related harms, particularly for racialized communities. vii For instance, drug criminalization contributes to stigma and discrimination against people who use drugs, viii deterring them from accessing health and social services and emergency care in case of overdose. Criminalization can also impede practices of safer drug use because of fear of police or public detection, leading to infections and overdose, ix and hampers efforts to scale up safe supply programs. As a result, criminalization has contributed to a drug poisoning crisis that, between January 2016 and September 2021, has resulted in nearly 27,000 overdose deaths across Canada, x and is driving new HIV and hepatitis C (HCV) infections in Canada in Canada in With Indigenous and Black people disproportionately affected. Despite the evidence base and growing calls for decriminalization, including in the United Nations system common position on drugs, in Canada has not decriminalized simple drug possession.

Systemic racism also influences the social determinants that lead people to problematic drug use, xiii including poverty, colonization, racism, precarious immigration status, lack of access to education and health services, discrimination, and trauma. Ye Prohibitive drug policies obscure such determinants and the reasons why people use or traffic drugs. Ye For some, selling drugs is the only viable option to meet basic life needs or to support one's own drug dependence. Ye In Canada, Black women are overrepresented in federal prisons for drug-related offences, often related to a need to alleviate their situations of poverty, while some have reported being forced to sell drugs with threats of violence to their families. Ye I evidence also indicates that some marginalized Black people turn to substance use as a coping strategy to overcome cumulative hardship and stressful life conditions. Ye I indigenous women who use drugs have described the ways in which colonial policies and programs like residential schools, the mass removal of Indigenous children from their families into the child welfare system, and the banning of Indigenous traditions perpetuate intergenerational trauma that lead to drug use. XiX

As a result of racial profiling and systemic racism, racialized communities are also overcharged and overincarcerated for drug offences.<sup>xx</sup> The Ontario Human Rights Commission has <u>concluded</u> that the gross overrepresentation of Black people among drug charges "raise concerns of

systemic racism and anti-Black racial bias, because the over-representation of Black people in drug possession charges does not align with what is known about drug use within Black communities."xxi

At the same time, drug offences are often used as justification to take children into state custody and separate them from their families, contributing to an overrepresentation of Indigenous, Black, and racialized children in state care. One study found that problematic substance use in childhood is often rooted in avoidable causal adversities, like loss of parents and families, and worsened by inadequate public policies and services (e.g., concerning child protection and social welfare). \*\*xxiii\*\* By focusing on criminalization, rather than community supports, Canada's prohibitionist drug control framework worsens the underlying determinants of health, severely erodes access to health care, and results in detrimental outcomes for Black, Indigenous, and racialized communities.

2. Who are the most affected people and why? Please describe existing disparities in the provision of and access to health services that affect people of different racial and ethnic origin, descent as well as other groups, such as migrants. The lack of data, analysis or health indicators in this regard may also be reflected.

From 2014 to 2020, police in Canada made over 600,000 arrests for drug offences; two-thirds of those were for simple drug possession. The racist enforcement of drug policy means that Black and Indigenous people are disproportionately charged, prosecuted, and incarcerated for drug offences. While Canada's criminal justice agencies fail to systematically collect and release racially disaggregated data, some examples include:

- Data from 2015 to 2021 indicates that Black people are nearly three times more likely in Ottawa, nearly four times more likely in Toronto, and around 6.6 times more likely in Vancouver to be arrested for simple non-cannabis drug possession than their representation in the population would predict. Similarly, Indigenous people are nearly six times more likely in Regina, five times more likely in Saskatoon, and eight times more likely in Vancouver to be arrested for simple non-cannabis possession than their representation would predict. Disparities were attributed to racial profiling and targeting of Black and Indigenous people by drug law enforcement. \*xxiv\*
- A <u>2020 report</u> found that Black and Indigenous people are dramatically overrepresented in drug charges recommended by the Vancouver Police Department. \*\*xv\* Since 2014, Black people accounted for 6.4% of drug trafficking and possession charges, despite comprising only 1% of the city's population, while Indigenous people accounted for 18% of drug charges, but only 2.2% of the city's population. \*\*xvi\*
- A <u>2018 report</u> and <u>2020 study xxviii</u> found that Black and Indigenous people were overrepresented in cannabis possession arrests across Canada.

Such racial disparities can be attributed to the manifestation of systemic racism in law enforcement. Intensive policing of low-income areas where Black people live has led to arrests of a large and disproportionate number of Black people accused of drug trafficking, and

intensive policing of airline travellers has resulted in arrests of a disproportionate number of Black female couriers. XXIX A study also found the pre-trial admission rate for Black people was 27 times higher than for white people for drug trafficking or importing charges and 15 times higher for simple drug possession charges. Police decisions to detain accused Black people at a higher rate than white people have resulted in larger proportions of Black people being jailed before trial. XXX

Discriminatory surveillance, arrest, and prosecution have extensive health impacts, resulting "in damaged individual and family lives and devastated Black communities forced to cope with increasing violence over generations of incarceration" as well as "intensified levels of stigma." According to the Ontario Human Rights Commission, not only are individuals burdened with a criminal record, but the human cost of racial profiling includes increased fear and intimidation, reinforced anxieties, enhanced feelings of helplessness and hopelessness, and a sense of alienation and mistrust of institutions "xxxiii"—all affecting the underlying determinants of health and access to health care. Studies have shown how police encounters act as barriers to accessing health services, including opioid agonist therapy, HIV treatment, and needle and syringe programs. "Xxxiii" These barriers can have devastating health impacts, such as overdose and HIV or HCV infection.

The overincarceration of racialized populations is another way that systemic racism operates to deny racialized people the right to health, and drug-related offences are a driving factor in the overrepresentation of Black and Indigenous people in prison. In Canada, almost 20% of Black federal prisoners and 53% of Black women in federal prison are incarcerated for a drug-related offence. XXXIV Since the introduction of mandatory minimum sentences for drug offences, which removed judicial discretion in sentencing and imposed prison terms for drug offences in a broad range of circumstances, the overrepresentation of racialized people has worsened. XXXV Yet these provisions often fail to penalize profiteers engaged in large-scale trafficking. Instead, the most marginalized people who use drugs, including racialized people, people living in poverty, and/or those engaged in small-scale trafficking related to their drug use, bear the brunt of mandatory incarceration provisions. XXXXVI

While prisoners have the right to the highest possible attainable standard of health, xxxviii prisoners face significant barriers to health care and consequently worse health outcomes. Prisoners face higher rates of mortality than the general population xxxviii and recently released prisoners face high risks of overdose. Xxxiix They also face far higher rates of HIV and HCV: a 2016 study indicated that 15% of men and 30% of women in provincial facilities are living with HCV while 1-2% of men and 1-9% of women are living with HIV. XI Rates of HIV and HCV are even higher for Indigenous prisoners, and particularly Indigenous women in prison. XII Without adequate access to harm reduction and health services, incarceration worsens health outcomes for people in detention.

3. Under the right to health, States have a special obligation to refrain from denying or limiting equal access for all persons, comprising minorities, asylum seekers and migrants including undocumented migrants, to preventive, curative and palliative health services; abstain from enforcing discriminatory practices as a State policy as well as to ensure equal access to health care and health-related services provided by third parties. Please explain how the above point is

## implemented in your country, what works well and not so well and illustrate with disaggregated data if possible.

In Canada, supervised consumption services (SCS), which offer people who use drugs a safe setting, sterile drug use equipment, and connections with health and social services without fear of arrest or harassment, xlii require an exemption from the federal government to operate. As a result of strong civil society mobilization led by people who use drugs, 38 federally exempted SCS are currently operating, in addition to several provincially-regulated overdose prevention services. Xliii With one exception, however, Canada's SCS only permit supervised *injection* (and not inhalation), despite evidence of overdose risk from inhaled substances as well as some evidence of risk of HCV transmission. Xliv Moreover, while comparatively less is known about the demographic sub-groups of people who access SCS for oral, intranasal or inhalant drug use, recent evidence from a supervised consumption service in Canada allowing inhalation demonstrated that participants were predominantly Indigenous men. Xlv In the midst of an overdose crisis, the lack of culturally appropriate harm reduction services limits Indigenous and racialized people's access to lifesaving services.

Additionally, Canada fails to ensure prisons provide equivalent access to health services, including harm reduction services for prisoners who use drugs, despite the fact that a significant proportion of prisoners report recent drug use at the time of admission to custody and people continue to use drugs in custody, xlvi including via injection. xlvii In particular, Indigenous people are more likely to enter prison with problematic substance use; xlviii 97% of Indigenous women in federal custody and 86% of Indigenous people in federal prisons reported problematic substance use in the twelve months prior to arrest and 46% of Indigenous women have a history of injection drug use. xlix

Yet incarcerated individuals are not provided with adequate drug treatment or harm reduction measures, such as naloxone, opioid agonist therapy (OAT), and needle and syringe programs. In Canada, naloxone is only accessible to prison health care staff. Prisoners are not permitted to have naloxone kits in their cells, where they could use them in the event their cellmates suffer an opioid overdose. As Health Canada itself has noted, "Naloxone is a safe drug and administering naloxone to a person that is unconscious because of a non-opioid overdose is unlikely to create more harm." Correctional health care staff will not always be immediately available in overdose situations, yet a timely response to an opioid overdose can mean the difference between life and death.

Moreover, while World Health Organization guidelines state that OAT should be available to people in prison and equivalent to community options, liii federal prisoners experience barriers to OAT, including long waitlists and inappropriate medication terminations. Some provincial and territorial prisons do not offer OAT or impose severe restrictions on access. Limited access can result in acute withdrawal and an increased risk of use, relapse, and overdose. Livi This is particularly troubling given the fact that recently released prisoners face some of the highest risks of overdose compared to the general population. Livii In Canada, 10% of opioid overdose deaths can be attributed to a prisoner released within the last year.

Similarly, access to sterile injection equipment in prison is extraordinarily limited. For thirty years, needle and syringe programs have been available in prison systems around the world of varying sizes and security levels and have been endorsed by numerous health and human rights organizations in Canada and internationally. No matter the context studied, evaluations of these programs – including by the Public Health Agency of Canada and the Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technology in Health – have consistently demonstrated that they reduce needlesharing and the risk of HIV and HCV infection; do not lead to increased drug use or injecting; reduce drug overdoses; facilitate referrals of users to drug treatment programs; and have not resulted in needles or syringes being used as weapons against staff or other people in prison. While Canada's federal correctional service introduced a "Prison Needle Exchange Program" (PNEP) in some federal prisons, barriers to access are persistent. Most fundamentally, the PNEP violates prisoners' confidentiality without reasonable justification, and participation is contingent on the approval of prison health staff and security staff. No working program in the world uses the approach currently adopted in Canada. As a result, prisoners continue to be exposed to the risk of HIV, HCV, and other harms to their health. Ixi

The discrepancy in prison health services is particularly troubling given the overincarceration of Black and Indigenous people in Canada. Not only are Canada's prison systems failing prisoners generally, but they are disproportionately restricting equivalent access to the right to health for Black and Indigenous people.

10. What are the historical and ongoing legacies and impacts of colonialism and slavery on the right to health in your country? And how has the lack of reparations for slavery, colonialism, apartheid and racial discrimination impacted the right to health in your country?

Colonialism and systemic racism continue to negatively impact the fulfillment of right to health in Canada by shaping the social determinants of health, including access to culturally appropriate health care, and manifesting in the racial profiling, arrest, prosecution, and overincarceration of Indigenous and Black populations for drug offences.

For some Indigenous people, substance use offers a means of coping with difficult life circumstances and ongoing stressors. Many of these challenges are rooted in the history of colonization which has included: criminalization of culture and language; rapid cultural change; creation of the reserve system; systemic racism; forced assimilation as well as emotional, sexual, and physical abuse endured through residential schools and child welfare policies. The lasting impacts of trauma on substance use has contributed to the staggering overrepresentation of Indigenous people dying of opioid overdose. In the first half of 2020, Indigenous people accounted for 16% of all overdose deaths in the province of British Columbia despite representing only 3.3% of the province's population – and Indigenous women were 8.7 times more likely to die from an overdose compared to other women in British Columbia. Ixiii In Alberta between 2016 and 2018, 49% of overdose deaths among Indigenous people were among Indigenous women (compared with 23% for non-Indigenous women).

Furthermore, systemic racism pushes racialized individuals and Indigenous communities into poverty at disproportionately high rates. lxv 1 in 5 racialized families (compared to 1 in 20 white families) live in poverty, and approximately 30% of shelter users are Indigenous. lxvi While many

working poor work similar hours to the average Canadian, they often earn less money, are more likely to be involved in precarious work, and experience less social security than the average Canadian worker. Ixvii Situations of poverty, as a form of trauma, can cause some people to use drugs; research has shown that drug couriers often come from vulnerable or marginalized parts of society, and are motivated by poverty or economic hardship. Ixviii

The historical enslavement of both Indigenous and Black people in Canada further affects mass incarceration today, lxix where (as detailed above) there is significantly less access to health care. While accounting for only 3.5% of Canada's total population, lxx Black people in 2018-2019 represented 8% of the federal prison population. lxxi In Ontario in 2010, Black men were five times more likely to be incarcerated than white men, and Black women were three times more likely to be incarcerated than white women. lxxii In 2021, Indigenous people represented 32% of individuals incarcerated in federal corrections, lxxiii despite only comprising approximately 5% of the total population in Canada. lxxii Overrepresentation is even worse for Indigenous women — on December 17, 2021, Canada's correctional ombudsperson cautioned that Indigenous women are nearing 50% of the proportion of women incarcerated in federal prisons. lxxv Yet, access to culturally safe health services is grossly inadequate. Many of the interventions offered by the Correctional Services of Canada do not account for the history of colonization and intergenerational trauma that has led to drug use for many Indigenous people. lxxvi Access to healing lodges, which are environments specifically designed for Indigenous people that provide culturally appropriate services and programs for the care and custody of Indigenous men and women in federal custody, lxxvii continues to be inadequate within federal institutions.

The legacies of colonialism and slavery also persist as discrimination within the health care system. Recent research on racism, discrimination, and health in Canada points to health disparities and inequities in health care access and delivery for racialized Canadians. lxxviii While there exists little race-based data in Toronto's health care system, Black Canadians consistently attest to inequities and discrimination faced in accessing health care. lxxix The operation of systemic racism also results in race-based geographic allocation of health clinics throughout gentrified downtown core cities like Toronto. This leaves Black communities (which are primarily located at the margins of the city) severely under-serviced. lxxx Similarly, a 2020 investigation of the British Columbia health care system found that 84% of Indigenous people reported discrimination in the system. lxxxi Many Indigenous respondents reported that they had been treated with contempt and judgment, and their health concerns were downplayed or ignored due to racist stereotypes. lxxxii This was especially true when it came to stereotypes about substance use. Additionally, there remains poor access to addictions services in First Nations. Métis, and Inuit communities, and poor access to culturally safe services in general. lxxxiii Such racist treatment and laws drive people away from services and exacerbate the harms of problematic substance use.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> An Act for the gradual enfranchisement of Indians, the better management of Indian affairs, 31st Victoria, Chapter 42, 1869, s 3.

ii C. Carstairs, "Deporting "Ah Sin" to save the white race: Moral panic, racialization, and the extension of Canadian drug laws in the 1920s." *Canadian Bulletin of Medical History* 16(1) (1999) pp. 65-88.

- iii B. Fischer et al., Cannabis law reform in Canada: Is the "saga of promise, hesitation and retreat" coming to an end? *Canadian Journal of Criminology and Criminal Justice*, 45(3) (2003): pp. 265-298.
- iv Controlled Drugs and Substances Act, (S.C. 1996, c. 19).
- v Ibid.
- vi C. Carter and D. Macpherson, Getting to Tomorrow: A report on Canadian Drug Policy, 2013.
- vii Ibid.
- viii Ibid.
- ix Ibid.
- <sup>x</sup> Government of Canada, *Opioid-related harms in Canada*, March 2022.
- xi N. Haddad et al., "HIV in Canada–surveillance report 2019," *Can Commun Dis Rep* 47(1) (2021): pp. 77-86, https://doi.org/10.14745/ccdr.v47i01a11.
- xii UN Chief Executives Board, UN system common position supporting the implementation of the international drug control policy through effective inter-agency collaboration, 2019.
- xiii S.G. Marshall, "Canadian Drug Policy and the Reproduction of Indigenous Inequities," *International and Indigenous Policy Journal* 6(1) (2015): pp. 4-5.
- xiv *Ibid*; C. Williams et al., "Every Woman Matters: A report on accessing primary health care for Black women and women of colour in Ontario," August 2010,

https://www.whiwh.com/sites/default/files/everywomanmatters April2011.pdf.

- xv Marshall, supra.
- xvi Ibid.
- xvii Office of the Correctional Investigator of Canada, *Annual report of the Office of the Correctional Investigator*, 2012-2013. 2013.
- xviii J. Nguemo et al., "Substance use disorders among African, Caribbean and Black (ACB) people in Canada: a scoping review protocol," *BMJ Open* 9(7) (2019).
- xix National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls, *Reclaiming Power and Place: The Final Report of the National Inquiry into Missing and Murdered Indigenous Women and Girls*, Volume 1b, 2019, pp. 107 and 122.
- xx Office of the Correctional Investigator, A Case Study of Diversity in Corrections: The Black Inmate Experience in Federal Penitentiaries Final Report, 2014.
- xxi Ontario Human Rights Commission, A Disparate Impact: second interim report on the inquiry into racial profiling and racial discrimination of Black persons by the Toronto Police Service, August 2020.
- xxii C. Waddell et al, "Making children's mental health a public policy priority: for the one and the many," *Public Health Ethics* 11(2) (2018): pp. 191-200.
- xxiii Statistics Canada, Police-reported crime statistics in Canada: Police-reported crime for selected offences, Canada, 2014 and 2015, July 20, 2016; Statistics Canada, Police-reported crime statistics, 2016, July 24, 2017; Statistics Canada, Unfounded criminal incidents in Canada, 2017: Police-reported crime for selected offences, Canada, 2017, July 23, 2018; Statistics Canada, Police-reported crime statistics, 2018, July 22, 2019; and Statistics Canada, Police-reported crime statistics in Canada, 2019, October 29, 2020.
- xxiv R. Browne, "Exclusive Data Shows Canadian Cops Target More Black and Indigenous Folks for Drug Arrests," *Vice News*, April 19, 2022.
- xxv D. Fumano, "New figures reveal the racial disparity in Vancouver drug charges," *Vancouver Sun*, August 7, 2020.
- xxvi Ibid.
- xxvii R. Browne, "Black and Indigenous people are overrepresented in Canada's weed arrests," *Vice News*, April 18, 2018.
- xxviii A. Owusu-Bempah and A. Luscombe, "Race, cannabis and the Canadian war on drugs: An examination of cannabis arrest data by race in five cities," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 91 (2021), 102937.
- xxix Commission on Systemic Racism in the Ontario Criminal Justice System, Report of the Commission on Systemic Racism in the Ontario Criminal Justice System, 1995.
- xxx Report of the Commission on Systemic Racism in the Ontario Criminal Justice System, supra.
- xxxi A. Khenti, "The Canadian war on drugs: Structural violence and unequal treatment of Black Canadians," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 25 (2014): pp. 190–195.
- xxxiii Ontario Human Rights Commission, *Paying the price: The human cost of racial profiling: Inquiry report*, 2003. xxxiii Government of Canada, *Opioid-related harms in Canada*, March 2022.

- xxxiv The Correctional Investigator of Canada, A Case Study of Diversity in Corrections: The Black Inmate Experience, 2014; The Correctional Investigator of Canada, Annual Report 2014-2015 of the Office of the Correctional Investigator, 2015.
- xxxv Department of Justice Research and Statistics Division, *Just Facts: The Impact of Mandatory Minimum Penalties on Indigenous, Black and Other Visible Minorities*, September 2017.
- xxxvi Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, Mandatory Minimum Sentences for Drug Offences: Why Everyone Loses, 2006; D. Bennett and S. Bernstein, Throwing Away the Keys: The Human and Social Cost of Mandatory Minimum Sentences (Vancouver: Pivot Legal Society, 2013).
- xxxvii UN Standard Minimum Rules for the Treatment of Prisoners (Nelson Mandela Rules), UN General Assembly in Resolution A/RES/70/175, January 8, 2016, Rule 24(1).
- xxxviii F. Kouyoumdjian et al., "Health status of prisoners in Canada," *Canadian Family Physician* 62 (2016): pp. 215-222.
- xxxix C. Bodkin et al., "Fuelling a Crisis: Lack of Treatment for Opioid Use in Canada's Prisons and Jails" *Dal News* (March 9, 2020).
- xl F. Kouyoumdjian et al., "Health status of prisoners in Canada," Canadian Family Physician 62 (2016): pp. 215-222
- xli Correctional Services Canada, *Human Immunodeficiency Virus (HIV) Age, Gender and Indigenous Ancestry*, September 2016.
- xlii Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, "Bill C-37 a welcome step forward for life-saving supervised consumption sites and sound drug policy in Canada," news release, December 12, 2016.
- xliii Health Canada, "Supervised Consumption sites: Status of applications," last updated April 12, 2022.
- xliv K.A. Speed et al, "To what extent do supervised drug consumption services incorporate non-injection routes of administration? A systematic scoping review documenting existing facilities," *Harm Reduct J* 17 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1186/s12954-020-00414-y.
- xlv S Bourque, et al, "Supervised inhalation is an important part of supervised consumption services," *Can J Public Health* 110 (2019): pp. 210-215, <a href="https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-019-00180-w">https://doi.org/10.17269/s41997-019-00180-w</a>.
- xlvi F. Kouyoumdjian et al., "Health status of prisoners in Canada," *Canadian Family Physician* 62 (2016): pp. 215-222.
- xlviii E. van der Meulen, "It Goes on Everywhere': Injection Drug Use in Canadian Federal Prisons," *Substance Use & Misuse* 52(7) (2017): pp. 884-891; D. Zakaria et al.; C. Hankins, "Confronting HIV infection in prisons," *Canadian Medical Association Journal* 151(6) (1994): pp. 743-745; C.A. Hankins et al., "HIV infection among women in prison: an assessment of risk factors using a non-nominal methodology," *American Journal of Public Health* 8(10) (1994): pp. 1637-1640; M.W. Tyndall et al., "Intensive injection cocaine use as the primary risk factor in the Vancouver HIV-1 epidemic," *AIDS* 17(6) (2003): pp. 887-893; H. Hagan, "The relevance of attributable risk measures to HIV prevention planning," *AIDS* 17(6) (2003): pp. 911-913.

  xlviii Bodkin et al, *supra*.
- xlix Correctional Service Canada, "Substance Use Patterns of Indigenous and Non-Indigenous Women Offenders," June 2019; Correctional Service Canada, "Offender Substance Use Patterns Aboriginal and Non-Aboriginal Offenders," August 2012.
- <sup>1</sup> Bodkin et al, *supra*; Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, "A Public Health Failure: Former prisoner and HIV groups in court suing the government of Canada for failing to provide effective access to prison needle and syringe program," news release, March 5, 2020.
- Health Canada Prescription Drug Status Committee, Notice: Prescription Drug List (PDL): naloxone, 2016, <a href="https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-health-products/drug-products/prescription-drug-list/notice-naloxone.html">https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-health-products/drug-products/prescription-drug-list/notice-naloxone.html</a>; Canadian Pharmacists' Association, "Environmental Scan: Access to naloxone across Canada," November 2017, <a href="https://www.pharmacists.ca/cpha-ca/assets/File/cpha-on-the-issues/Environmental%20Scan%20-%20Access%20to%20Naloxone%20Across%20Canada Final.pdf">https://www.pharmacists.ca/cpha-ca/assets/File/cpha-on-the-issues/Environmental%20Scan%20-%20Access%20to%20Naloxone%20Across%20Canada Final.pdf</a>.
- lii Government of Canada, "Frequently Asked Questions: Access to naloxone in Canada (including NARCAN<sup>TM</sup> Nasal Spray)," June 30, 2017, <a href="https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-health-products/drug-products/announcements/narcan-nasal-spray-frequently-asked-questions.html">https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-health-products/drug-products/announcements/narcan-nasal-spray-frequently-asked-questions.html</a>.
- liii WHO, Guidelines for the Psychosocially Assisted Pharmacological Treatment of Opioid Dependence, 2009.
- liv F. Kouyoumdjian et al., "Physician prescribing of opioid agonist treatments in provincial correctional facilities in Ontario, Canada: A survey," *PLoS One* 2018; 13(2): e0192431 and West Coast Prison Justice Society,
- "Representative human rights complaint against Correctional Service Canada (CSC) on behalf of federal prisoners with opioid use disorder," June 4, 2018.

lxvii Canada Without Poverty, "Basic Statistics about poverty in Canada," <a href="https://cwp-csp.ca/poverty/just-the-facts/">https://cwp-csp.ca/poverty/just-the-facts/</a>. lxvii Public Health Agency of Canada, *Key Inequalities in Canada: A National Portrait*, August 2018.

lxviii Global Commission on Drug Policy, *Advancing Drug Reform: A New Approach to Decriminalization*, 2016, https://www.globalcommissionondrugs.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/11/GCDP-Report-2016-ENGLISH.pdf.

lxix R. Rai, "Carceral Redlining: White Supremacy is a Weapon of Mass Incarceration for Indigenous and Black Peoples in Canada" *Yellowhead Institute*, June 25, 2020, <a href="https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2020/06/25/carceral-redlining-white-supremacy-is-a-weapon-of-mass-incarceration-for-indigenous-and-black-peoples-in-canada/">https://yellowheadinstitute.org/2020/06/25/carceral-redlining-white-supremacy-is-a-weapon-of-mass-incarceration-for-indigenous-and-black-peoples-in-canada/</a>.

lxx Statistics Canada, Diversity of the Black population in Canada: An overview, February 27, 2019.

lxxi Office of the Correctional Investigator, Annual Report of the Office of the Correctional Investigator 2018-2019, June 25, 2019.

lxxii A. Owusu-Bempah, et al, "Race and Incarceration: The Representation and Characteristics of Black People in Provincial Correctional Facilities in Ontario, Canada," *Race and Justice* (2021).

lxxiii Office of the Correctional Investigator, "Proportion of Indigenous Women in Federal Custody Nears 50%: Correctional Investigator Issues Statement," December 17, 2021.

lxxiv Statistics Canada, Aboriginal Peoples in Canada: Key results from the 2016 Census, October 25, 2017.

lxxv Office of the Correctional Investigator, "Proportion of Indigenous Women in Federal Custody Nears 50%: Correctional Investigator Issues Statement," December 17, 2021.

lxxvi Correctional Services Canada, *The National Indigenous plan: A National Framework to Transform Indigenous Case Management and Corrections*, 2019.

lxxvii Correctional Service Canada, "Indigenous healing lodges," March 22, 2021.

lxxviii Black Health Alliance, Black Experiences in Health Care Symposium: Bringing together community and health systems for improved health outcomes, 2020.

lxxix Black Health Alliance, Black Experiences in Health Care Symposium: Bringing together community and health systems for improved health outcomes, 2020.

lixx C.L. Wilson, "The Impact of Criminalization of HIV Non-Disclosure on the Health and Human Rights of 'Black' Communities," *Health Tomorrow: Interdisciplinarity and Internationality*, 1(1) (2013) pp. 109-143.

lxxxi C. Bellrichard, "Investigation finds widespread racism and discrimination against Indigenous peoples in B.C. health-care system," *CBC News* (November 30, 2020). Dr. M.E. Turpel-Lafond, *In Plain Sight: Adddrerssing Indigenous-specific Racism and Discrimination in BC Health Care*, November 2020.

lxxxii *Ibid*.

lxxxiii Marshall, *supra*; H. Alam, "Racism key barrier to getting Indigenous people help in BC overdose crisis: agency" CTV News (May 27, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>lv</sup> Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network and PASAN, *Hard Time: HIV and Hepatitis C Prevention Programming for Prisoners in Canada*, 2007.

lvi C. Bodkin, M. Bonn, and S. Wildman, "Fuelling a crisis: Lack of treatment for opioid use in Canada's prisons and jails," *The Conversation*, March 4, 2020.

lvii Bodkin et al, *supra*.

lviii Ibid.

lix Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, *Policy Brief on the Correctional Service of Canada's Prison Needle Exchange Program*, August 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>lx</sup> Canadian HIV/AIDS Legal Network, *Policy Brief on the Correctional Service of Canada's Prison Needle Exchange Program*, August 2019.

lxi *Ihid* 

lxii Health Canada, Honouring our Strengths: A Renewed Framework to Address Substance Use Issues Among First Nations People in Canada (2011) at 8.

lxiii Ibid.

lxiv CBC Radio Canada, "Les Premières Nations particulièrement touchées par les surdoses aux opioids," December 3, 2019.

lxv Horizons for Youth, *Racialization of Poverty*, September 3, 2020, https://horizonsforyouth.org/blog/racializationofpoverty.